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Members Present





Members Absent
Lynn Perkins, Chairman




Heather Evans

Craig Corbett – Vice Chair 

Crystal Morin
Allan Virr
Alternates Present





Alternates Absent
Donald Burgess

Michael Donlon



Gaspar Obimba
Richard Tripp


Code Enforcement
Robert Mackey, Code Enforcement Director
Mr.  Perkins called the meeting to order at 7:00 p.m. with the salute to the flag.  Mr. Perkins stated that due to the State of Emergency declared by the Governor as a result of the COVID-19 pandemic and in accordance with the Governor’s Emergency Order #12 this public body is authorized to meet now physically and also electronically. As such this meeting is being held and will also be providing public access to the meeting by telephone with additional access possibilities by video utilizing the ZOOM app for the electronic meeting.  To participate in this meeting, you can be present or by dialing 323-909-140 or by clicking on the website address:  derrycam.org/TuneIn  the phone numbers are 646-558-865 or 312-626-6799  meeting ID: 323-909-140 or if anybody has a problem, please call 603-845-5585 or email at:  ginnyrioux@derrynh.org.  In the event that the public is unable to access the meeting, the meeting will be adjourned and rescheduled otherwise the meeting will end at 10:00 PM.  Mr. Perkins said that all votes taken are taken during this meeting shall be done by roll call vote. 
Mr. Perkins stated that in keeping with the mask mandate it has been reviewed that if all parties can maintain 6’ distances then do not require to wear, however, if more comfortable to wearing then also have that option.
The Board members introduced themselves.
It was noted for the record that Mr. Obimba would sit for the following case.
21-114
Melissa Giuffrida


Owner:  Golden Acres Land Trust, Red Tundra, LLC
                                        Benjamin Harris, Trustee
The applicant is requesting a variance to terms of Article VI, Section 165-48.B.1.2.3 of the Town of Derry Zoning Ordinance to allow the property to be subdivided into 2 lots with one of the lots proposed to have less than the required area, frontage and lot width at 356 Island Pond Road, Parcel ID 17005, Zoned LDR

Melissa Giuffrida, Coco, Early & Associates, said she was here on behalf of Benjamin Harris of Golden Acres Land and also to help explain her request she brought her engineer Joseph Maynard.  Ms. Giuffrida read her application criteria and letter of explanation for the record.

Board Questions

Mr. Perkins asked if owned the property.  Ms. Giuffrida said no, she was representing the owner who had purchased the property so as to be closer to family but something became closer so decided to develop a different property instead.  She said that they were seeking to do a simple subdivision of the property into 2 lots.

Joseph Maynard, Benchmark Engineering, reviewed the property for the Board describing the driveway location and that the property will meet the soils criteria.  
Mr. Virr asked what would the frontage be for the lots.  Mr. Maynard said that they would leave 200’ with the existing house and the new lot would have 98.89’.

Mr. Tripp asked that a condition that the new house be located behind the 200’ setback line.  

Mr. Burgess asked if the property had any wetlands.  Mr. Maynard said that he walked the property and did not see any.
Mr. Burgess asked if the old building would be removed.  Ms. Giuffrida said yes.

Mr. Corbett asked if the property would have Town water and sewer.  Mr. Maynard said no that it would be serviced by well and septic.

Code Enforcement

Mr. Mackey provided the following information with regard to the property for the record.

· The applicant is requesting a variance to be allowed to subdivide the property into 2 lots.

· One lot will contain the existing dwelling and the other lot will be a future building lot for a single family dwelling.

· The property is located in the Low Density Residential Zoning District (LDR) which requires 3 acres and 200 feet of frontage for each lot.  

· The proposal is to create a conforming lot for the existing home and the other proposed lot will contain 2.8 acres (+/-) and have 98.89 feet of frontage.  Therefore, a variance is required.

· If approved, Planning Board subdivision approval will be required.  As Island Pond Road is a state highway, a state driveway permit will also need to be obtained.

· A previous variance request to subdivide the property under a different set of circumstances and zoning regulations was denied by the Board in 1989.

· There are pictures of the property in the file for review by the Board.  

Mr. Virr asked why the frontage was not divided equal.  Mr. Maynard said that they were trying to keep one lot conforming to zoning.

Mr. Virr said that point for the other lot is half frontage and less than 3 acres.  Mr. Maynard said that the new lot is proposed to have 2.8 acres less than area and less than half of the required frontage.

There was some discussion with regard to frontage
Mr. Tripp said that the prior zoning used to be 125’ now 200’ so allowing more safety features.

Mr. Perkins said he struggles with the camps in the rear and now 3 acres required.  He asked when was zoning change performed.  Ms. Giuffrida said it was done in 1972.

Mr. Tripp asked if the State would  be contacted for the driveway.  Mr. Maynard said that the State DOT has certain regulations and in 1971 to present could allow for potential 2 curb cuts.

Mr. Tripp asked if there was a frontage requirement at a setback line.  Mr. Mackey said there is provision in the ordinance that allows for the standard frontage requirement and also allows for a lot to have lot width measuring at the 35’ setback line.

There was some discussion with regard to setback and lot width.   
Mr. Perkins informed the public that now would be the time to call in favor of the proposed request.  He said if wish to speak press star 9 and will answer your call.

Favor

Neil Hitter, 354 Island Pond Road, said that they live directly next door to the parcel and would love to have the property kept as a farm or two house lots.  He said that he does however have concern of drainage as the elevation of the property drops 6-8’ so he does not wish to have any drainage or erosion onto his property.  Mr. Hitter said that he also has concern with the location of the proposed home as they do not wish to have the new structure close to their home as would like to keep their privacy.  He said that the existing property has a steep drop off onto the road and understands that DOT would be making recommendations to the driveway access.  
Mr. Perkins asked if this proposal would require Planning Board subdivision approval.  Mr. Mackey said yes that they would be required to have Planning Board subdivision approval.  He said that the driveway in addition to the State DOT the applicant will also need to meet Town regulations if the proposed driveway is 150’ or more it will require a hammerhead for turn around for emergency vehicles and Fire protection in the form of a sprinkler or cistern will be required.

Mr. Perkins asked if the requirement was 14’ with a 2’ shoulder on each side.  Mr. Mackey said yes and any concerns would be for Planning Board to address.

There was some discussion with regard to proposed driveway location. 
Mr. Perkins informed the public that now would be the time to call in favor of the proposed request.  He said if wish to speak press star 9 and will answer your call.

Opposed

No one spoke in opposition of the request.
Rebuttal
Mr. Maynard said that with regard to the drainage concern that they will meet with the abutter and review options and put on the plan that would be submitted to the Planning Board.  He said that as far as the driveway concern that they will require DOT permits and the DOT will stipulate if needs to be a shared driveway or separate and that the culvert on the corner will also be fixed.

Mr. Corbett asked if there is proposed to be a 500’ driveway with the house to be located in the back.   Mr. Maynard said that the existing home was so close to the road that once the house and the vegetation were removed there should be a clearer vision and that the Planning Board and State DOT will review and possibly stipulate signage etc.
Mr. Perkins said that he agreed that the concerns of visibility and roadway improvements were not purview of the Board and that the applicant is here to request a variance to have a lot with less than the required area.
Mr. Corbett motioned to go into deliberative session.

Seconded by Mrs.  Morin.

Vote:  Unanimous.

Mr. Obimba, Mr. Virr, Mrs. Morin, Mr. Corbett, Mr. Perkins

Deliberative Session

Mr. Obimba said that he liked that the substantial justice point was directed to create the property to more usable.

Mr. Virr said that he was concerned with the safety situation of creating 2 driveways.  He said that the current old farmhouse sits up on a hill and demolition of that structure would not change the safety concerns.  

Mr. Perkins said that he hears the concerns of being 1 or 2 driveways and that the property will not be a farm again in the future.  He said that previous zoning the lots were smaller than today’s requirements.

Mr. Corbett said that he had concerns with the 2 request releases but looking at how the applicant was seeking to subdivide the property was not drastic. He said that clearing will possibly open up visibility and if set the new homes further back would help.  Mr. Corbett said he would like to make a condition that the proposed new structures be located behind the 200 foot setback line.
Mrs. Morin said that she agrees with Mr. Corbett suggestion as drivers do drive faster than before.

Mr. Perkins reviewed the conditions for the record.

Mr. Corbett motioned to come out of deliberative session.

Seconded by Mr. Virr.

Vote:  Unanimous.

Mr. Obimba, Mr. Virr, Mrs. Morin, Mr. Corbett, Mr. Perkins
Mrs. Morin motioned on case #21-114 Melissa Giuffrida, Owner:  Golden Acres Land Trust, Red Tundra, LLC, Benjamin Harris, Trustee to Grant a variance to terms of Article VI, Section 165-48.B.1.2.3 of the Town of Derry Zoning Ordinance to allow the property to be subdivided into 2 lots with one of the lots proposed to have less than the required area, frontage and lot width at 356 Island Pond Road, Parcel ID 17005, Zoned LDR as presented with the following conditions:
1. Subject to obtaining all State & Town permits and inspections.

2. Subject to Planning Board approval.

3. New lot required to have house located behind the 200’ setback line.

Seconded by Mr. Virr.
Vote:

Mr. Corbett:

Yes.

Mr. Virr:

Yes.
Mrs. Morin:

Yes.

Mr. Obimba:

Yes.

Mr. Perkins:

Yes.
The application was Granted by a vote of 5-0-0.  Anyone aggrieved by a decision of the Board has 30 days to file a request for a rehearing.  After that the recourse would be to appeal to Superior Court.
It was noted for the record that Mr. Burgess would sit for the following case.

21-115
William K. Warren, Esq.


Donahue, Tucker & Ciandella, PLLC


Owner:  Gutry Family Trust


Judy A. Gutry, Trustee

The applicants are requesting a variance to the terms of Article III, Section 165-25.e of the Town of Derry Zoning Ordinance to allow the creation of an accessory dwelling unit (ADU) within an existing, detached garage located on the property at 9 Heritage Lane, Parcel ID 11027-008, Zoned MDR

Attorney William K. Warren, Donahue, Tucker & Ciandella, PLLC, said he representing the owner Judy A. Gutry who is also present.  
Mr. Perkins said that the applicant is requests that the Board determine if the case should be brought before them for a variance.  

Attorney Warren said yes that the first part of his clients request he feels that the property does not require a variance and would like to present his reasons.  Attorney Warren then proceeded to read his interpretation as to why they felt that this request did not require a variance for the record.

Mr. Perkins said that cited case law and asked if wish to subject to case law or policy of Board.  Attorney Warren said it was not his intent to oppose policy of the Board however originally unsure if applied.  He said that NH Law advocates and makes since to have the Board decide issue before appeal to Superior Court.

Mr. Perkins asked how reason to where at now.  Mr. Mackey explained that the applicant is seeking to create an accessory apartment and Attorney Warren is stating that the permitted uses are not referenced in all residential zones.  He reviewed the ordinance for the record. Mr. Mackey said that it should be corrected and have always interpreted that it should apply and even if it did not apply the ordinance stipulates  not more than one residential structure allowed on lot.  

There was some discussion with regard to the ordinance.

Attorney Warren said that it was not the owner’s intention to by-pass the Town ordinances.  He said that they are here this evening to determine if a variance was actually required for his client’s request.  
Mrs. Gutry said that she had spoke to Mr. Mackey before relocating from up north to be next to her grandson.  She said that she thought she was doing things legally.

Mr. Perkins said that there was no surprise and intent was to go through the right process.  Attorney Warren said when he reviewed the ordinance, he was unsure that a variance was required.

Mr. Corbett asked how many cars would fit in the driveway.  Attorney Warren described the area for the record.

Mr. Perkins said that the debate that the Board needs to decide is if a variance would be necessary for the applicants proposed use.  

Mr. Corbett motioned on case #21-115 William K. Warren, Esq., Donahue, Tucker & Ciandella, PLLC,  Owner:  Gutry Family Trust, Judy A. Gutry, Trustee to determine if variance was required to the terms of Article III, Section 165-25.e of the Town of Derry Zoning Ordinance to allow the creation of an accessory dwelling unit (ADU) within an existing, detached garage located on the property at 9 Heritage Lane, Parcel ID 11027-008, Zoned MDR
Seconded by Mr. Virr.

Vote:  

Mr. Virr:  
Yes.

Mr. Burgess:
Yes.

Mr. Corbett:
Yes.

Mrs. Morin:
Yes.

Mr. Perkins:
Yes.

Board determined variance request was necessary.

Attorney Warren reviewed the required criteria for a variance the record.
Board Questions
Mr. Perkins asked what was the floor plan size for the proposed use.  Attorney Warren said it was proposed 24’ x 28’ open concept with one bath.  He said that the stairway would be located inside the garage with another set on the outside northeast corner away from the public view.

Mr. Burgess asked if the proposed use was to be located above the garage if there would be vents installed in the garage for carbon dioxide.  Attorney Warren said yes that the proposed use was for living space so there will be venting installed to the garage.

Mr. Tripp asked why the ordinance clearly specifies that not allowable and would like to have clarification so can understand the request.  He said he would like to table the request to the next meeting.

Mr. Perkins said that the State granted ADU’s and the Town created its own variation to the States allowances.  He said that this may have been due to possibly overcrowding and growth issue.  

Mr. Tripp said that the ordinance was quite specific about allowance and he would be interested in reviewing the Planning Board minutes as to why reasoning before voting on the request.
Mr. Obimba asked if the request was to construct into the existing garage and that it already has a 2nd floor.

Mr. Perkins asked if the septic system has been installed.  Mrs. Gutry said that has been started and said that the Town needs to inspect then the State is supposed to come in next week.

Attorney Warren said that they have not started any construction with regard to the ADU.

Mr. Perkins asked if was a failed septic system.  Attorney Warren said no that they have done on own free will so if not granted will have an oversized field.

Mr. Virr said that he understands that these are trying times but typically asked building department before proceeding.

Code Enforcement

Mr. Mackey provided information with regard to the property for the record.

· The applicant is requesting a variance to allow the creation an accessory apartment in a detached garage.

· The applicant has requested that the Board find that a variance is not required as the reference to “accessory apartments” in the MDR district permitted uses does not reference Article III, Section 165-25 and therefore, section “e” should not apply.  I believe that this section, in fact, applies to all accessory apartments and has always been applied in all zoning districts where accessory apartments are allowed.  If this is not the case, then Article III, Section 165-8 would apply and a variance would still be required.

· The proposed accessory apartment will comply with the other provisions of the ordinance regarding ADU’s.

· The property is serviced by a private well and septic system.  The septic system was just upgraded to accommodate the expanded use.  

· If approved, the appropriate permits and inspections will be required.

· There are pictures of the property in the file for review by the Board.  

Mr. Perkins informed the public that now would be the time to call in favor of the proposed request.  He said if wish to speak press star 9 and will answer your call.

Favor

No one spoke in favor of the request.

Mr. Perkins informed the public that now would be the time to call in favor of the proposed request.  He said if wish to speak press star 9 and will answer your call.
Opposed

Gary Lynch, Heritage Lane, said that he did not understand the reasoning of obtaining permits before coming to the Board as the Town has rules.  He said that the Attorney tried to speak for the heart and not addressing the actual articles.  

Mr. Perkins said that he did not feel that Attorney Warren was trying to skirt around the ordinance and was stating that the property is an established with a detached garage and that the applicant was truly unaware of the ordinance requirements.

Mr. Lynch said that the problem is that the Town did not give the right information.  Mr. Perkins said that is the reason the applicant is here as the use is not permitted without a variance.

Mr. Lynch said that his property was located to the right of the property and he did not see the garage and only concern is with parking and if in 5 years or so would the property then become rental property.  Mr. Perkins said that the Board is a relief process to help micromanage and allow some assistance to special conditions.

Mr. Tripp said that he agrees that things started faster than they should have and appears to be that need to be fair and know what the rules are.

Mr. Corbett said that there are points that need to be met and that and reason here is that  a variance was determined to be required.

Michael Lewis, 10 Heritage Lane, said that he agrees with the Board.  He said that if in 5 years the property then becomes a B&B then more traffic who controls.  Mr. Virr said that it would be controlled by the neighbors informing the Code Enforcement of the violation.

Mr. Lewis asked what stops them from renting it out.  Mr. Mackey said that as far as a B&B the area can not be rented short term and receive legal advice that an ADU is not limited to in-laws and can be rented.   

Mr. Burgess said that State law allows for ADU’s to be rental use.

Mrs. Morin asked if property would be required to have a certificate of occupancy that can limit the number of people.  Mr. Mackey said there is no certificate of occupancy for the number of people.

Mr. Perkins said that 600 square feet was not a large area for numerous people and one of the reasons that the Town put a size restriction in place but and ADU can be rental property.

Rebuttal

Attorney Warren said that he wished to thank the Board for their consideration and apologize that this is a cart before the horse and reason here is to correct.
Mrs. Gutry said when she searched for a home and found this one the realtor had informed her that the septic system would need to be increased so she hired an engineer to design new system and installer to install it.

Mr. Tripp said one could install a septic system but an ADU septic system is different.

Mr. Corbett asked if would be opposed to a sunset clause added that when ownership of trust was dissolved that the use would also be void.  Mrs. Gutry said that she has no intention of renting to college students and would not object to a sunset clause.

Mr. Burgess motioned to go into deliberative session.

Seconded by Mr. Virr.

Vote:  Unanimous.

Mr. Burgess, Mr. Virr, Mrs. Morin, Mr. Corbett, Mr. Perkins
Deliberative Session

Mr. Virr said that he believes that the applicant was mislead and appreciates them coming in to correct the matter.
Mr. Burgess said that he felt that the accessory over the garage would fit the criteria and did not see a reason to restrict use as it is allowed by law so unable to say unable to be used for rental purposes.

Mr. Corbett said that he agrees with some of the discussion but it does not fit criteria and has a right as long as fit.  He said that he was caught up with the installation of the septic system also.  Mr. Corbett said that the ADU itself does not appear to be over the top in size.
Mrs. Morin said that there have been at least 3 other cases that she can recall that have been granted with detached ADU’s.

Mr. Virr said that he also recalls a few cases.

Mr. Perkins asked if there was any discussion with point of removing ADU if sold.

There was some discussion with regard to possible sunset stipulation.

Mr. Perkins reviewed the conditions for the record.

Mr. Corbett said that the condition of ADU to be removed upon sale of Trust.

Mr. Corbett motioned to come out of deliberative session.

Seconded by Mr. Burgess.

Vote:  Unanimous.

Mr. Burgess, Mr. Virr, Mrs. Morin, Mr. Corbett, Mr. Perkins
Mrs. Evans motioned on case #21-115 William K. Warren, Esq. Donahue, Tucker & Ciandella, PLLC, Owner:  Gutry Family Trust, Judy A. Gutry, Trustee to Grant a variance to the terms of Article III, Section 165-25.e of the Town of Derry Zoning Ordinance to allow the creation of an accessory dwelling unit (ADU) within an existing, detached garage located on the property at 9 Heritage Lane, Parcel ID 11027-008, Zoned MDR

as presented with the following conditions:
1. Subject to obtaining all State & Town permits and inspections.

2. ADU to relinquish when transfer of ownership out of Gutry Family  Trust.

Seconded by Mr. Burgess.

Vote:

Mrs. Corbett: 
Yes.

Mrs. Morin:

Yes.

Mr. Virr:

Yes.
Mr. Burgess:

Yes.

Mr. Perkins:
   Yes. 
The application was Granted by a vote of 5-0-0.  Anyone aggrieved by a decision of the Board has 30 days to file a request for a rehearing.  After that the recourse would be to appeal to Superior Court.
Other Business

Mr. Tripp said that he unfortunately was unable to attend the training but found the zoom link online and forward it out to the Board members.
Correspondence

Mr. Perkins said that the Board received the New Hampshire Town & City publication.

Approval of Minutes
Mr. Corbett motioned to approve the minutes of May 6, 2021, as amended. 

Seconded by Mr. Burgess.
Vote:  Unanimous.

Mr. Tripp, Mr. Obimba, Mr. Burgess, Mr. Virr, Mrs. Morin, Mr. Corbett, Mr. Perkins

Adjourn

Mr. Corbett motioned to adjourn.

Seconded by Mrs. Morin.
Vote:  Unanimous.

Mr. Tripp, Mr. Obimba, Mr. Burgess, Mr. Virr, Mrs. Morin, Mr. Corbett, Mr. Perkins

Adjourn at 9:36 pm 
Minutes transcribed from notes & tape:

Ginny Rioux

Recording Clerk
Approval of Minutes July 15, 2021

Mr. Burgess motioned to approve the minutes of May 20, 2021, as written.

Seconded by Mr. Corbett.

Vote:  Unanimous.

Mr. Tripp, Mr. Donlon, Mr. Obimba, Mr. Burgess, Mr. Virr, Mrs. Morin, Mrs. Evans, Mr. Corbett, Mr. Perkins.
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